Corrales International School

Governing Council Regular Meeting 

September 10, 2014 – 5:00 p.m.

Corrales International School
5500 Wilshire Ave. NE

Albuquerque, NM 87113
APPROVED Meeting Minutes
A. Call to Order  

The meeting was called to order at 5:00pm by GC Co-Chair Jennifer Salisbury.
B. Roll Call
Present were Jennifer Salisbury (GC Co-Chair), Carl Grending, Joe Lopez (GC Secretary), Stacy Blackwell, Linda Parker, Yasine Armstrong, John Emerson, Doug Cox (GC Treasurer).  Doug Cox introduced himself noting that he is president of the CPA society with extensive board experience.

Also present were Dr. Elsy Diaz, Diane Gunn Miles, Liliana Chavez, Megan Walsh
C. Action Proposed – Adoption of agenda for September 10, 2014 meeting. 
Jennifer Salisbury noted that she would like to remove the finance review from the consent agenda.  Carl Grending moved to remove the BARs review by Finance Committee.  Joe Lopez seconded. There was no opposition.  Action approved.

Stacy Blackwell moved to remove minutes from the August 12, 2014 meeting from the consent agenda.  Linda Parker seconded. There was no opposition.  Action approved.

Stacy Blackwell moved to adopt the agenda absent the BARs reviewed and the minutes approval.  Yasine Armstrong seconded.   There was no opposition. Action approved.
Stacy Blackwell noted that she was absent from the August 12, 2014.  Carl Grending noted that the minutes do reflect that. 

Joe Lopez noted that minutes review should not be included in the consent agenda as they are a responsibility of all board members to review.

Jennifer Salisbury noted that both June 2014 and August 2014 minutes need approval and the June minutes approval is not on the current agenda.  Linda Parker moved to table the approval of the June 2014 and August 2014 meeting minutes until the October meeting. Stacy Blackwell seconded. There was no opposition. Action approved.
D. Approval of Consent Agenda (Items on consent agenda may be moved to discussion items)
i) BARS reviewed by Finance Committee

ii) Minutes for August 12, 2014 

iii) GC Calendar

iv) GC Conflict of Interest Form
Jennifer Salisbury noted that all members will be signing a new Conflict of Interest Form, and noted that the GC Calendar lists the important topics to be covered throughout the year.

Carl Grending moved to approve the consent agenda as amended. Linda Parker seconded. There was no opposition.  Action approved.
E. Presentation from SAC/PTA/ CIS Foundation Chair 
Megan Walsh, CIS PTA President, reported that PTA just approved the annual budget in September and noted that PTA has a carryover of approximately $14,000 with a revenue of $99,589 with costs of approximately $95,000.  Megan Walsh further noted that the Permaculture Club program brings in approximately $45,000 with $40,000 in expenses and the 9 week summer camp brought in ~$5,000 after expenses as well.  Megan Walsh further noted that Permaculture Club is fee-based but that there is accessibility for low income families to participate.  Megan Walsh further noted that the CIS PTA carries a membership of 60 this year and that is the highest ever.  Megan Walsh reported that playground equipment is a line item this year at $9000 and $4500 has been spent so far on basketball hoops and swings leaving approximately $4500 left to be spent.  Megan Walsh further noted that PTA provides funds to teachers for field trips and provides the Kinder Summer Language Academy for incoming kinder students each year.
Yasine Armstrong inquired whether the GC could support the PTA in some way. Megan Walsh noted that she appreciates having the opportunity to update the GC on the PTA activities and invited the GC members to attend meetings and events to meet families.

Stacy Blackwell noted that the PTA provides amazing programs at CIS and the volunteers are very active and seem to be happy in their activities.  Jennifer Salisbury noted that the parent volunteers are very active and reported that the PED assessment of parent involvement has unfortunately never reflected the true nature and degree of involvement by CIS families.

Dr. Diaz noted that the PTA provides uniforms to low income families, family support groups and a community building focus to the PTA events.
Jennifer Salisbury thanked Megan Walsh and asked her to convey the GC’s appreciation to the rest of the PTA for all of the hard work done by its members.
F. Governing Council 
i) Discussion of Revised Strategic Goals and Objectives for School
a) Action Proposed – Approval of Strategic Goals and Objectives
Jennifer Salisbury presented the strategic goals agreed upon at the June GC retreat and noted that only a few changed from last year’s goals. 

Linda Parker inquired whether the GC should create a goal to increase the grade rating of the school given by the state of NM.  Dr. Diaz noted that such a goal would be encompassed by the current Goal 1 and Goal 5. 

Joe Lopez moved to adopt the Strategic Goals as presented. Stacy Blackwell seconded. Carl Grending noted that STEAM should replace STEM in our goals. There was no opposition. Action approved.

Jennifer Salisbury noted that the objectives included for each goal are also contributed to by school staff as well as by the GC members. 

Dr. Diaz noted that the GC success measures should be approached by the GC.  

Jennifer Salisbury suggested that objectives and success measures be discussed by Dr. Diaz and staff and the results of that process be brought to the October GC meeting.

Approval of the SMART Objectives and GC Success Measures was tabled until the next meeting.
ii) GC Member Committee Assignments
Finance Committee membership –Jennifer Salisbury noted that Linda Parker volunteered to serve, and Doug Cox and Jennifer Salisbury must serve per the bylaws.

Audit Committee membership—Jennifer Salisbury noted that the members will be Joe Marino (CIS Parent), Doug Cox (GC Treasurer, Chair), Linda Parker, Raj Shethia (CIS Parent)

School Advisory Committee— Jennifer Salisbury noted that Stacy Blackwell has volunteered to continue as the GC Liaison to the SAC.

Facilities Committee— Jennifer Salisbury noted that the members will be Carl Grending (chair), Joe Lopez, Jennifer Salisbury and Linda Parker

Technology and Energy Efficiency Committee— Jennifer Salisbury noted that the members will be Stacy Blackwell, John Emerson (chair), and Carl Grending.  Jennifer Salisbury noted that after personnel and rent, energy costs are the highest budgetary item for CIS and this committee would be investigating ways to ameliorate those costs in the future. Linda Parker noted that CIS is located in a prime marketing spot and that possible solar energy material donations could be sought and the donor company could be recognized with signage.  Yasine Armstrong reported that she is aware of a solar energy business that the committee could contact. Jennifer Salisbury noted that the Energy, Minerals and Natural Resources Department offers grants to facilitate clean energy usage and volunteered to investigate this option. John Emerson noted that there may be entities at Sandia Labs seeking test sites for solar energy applications.
GC Recruitment Committee-- Jennifer Salisbury noted that the members will be Yasine Armstrong (chair), Linda Parker and Carl Grending.  
iii) Head of School Evaluation Process
a) Action Proposed – Approval of Evaluation Process
Dr. Diaz noted that she has typically been evaluated using the Strategic Goals and Objectives and that last year the process included a quarterly 360 review process, with parent and staff input. Dr. Diaz reported that surveys conducted twice per year would be easier to manage.
Dr. Diaz presented a proposed updated evaluation policy which has surveys being sent out in October that could be reviewed in November and then again in February to be reviewed in the March meeting.
Jennifer Salisbury noted that the details of the evaluation policy need to be changed in order to approve it.   Dr. Diaz reported that she will update the policy and it will be included on the October agenda. Yasine Armstrong reported that two survey periods seem acceptable to her. The action item was tabled until the next meeting.
G. Finance 
i) Budget Update – Diane Gunn Miles, Business Manager 
Diane Gunn Miles noted that CIS is through the big expected expenses of the facility move and set up of the school and that cash flow is lower than expected and purchasing is beginning to slow.  Diane Gunn Miles further noted that SB-9 money had to be used for some purchases as the legislative appropriations involve a significant processing delay in order to access.  Diane Gunn Miles reported that the appropriation is now available but cannot be used toward purchases already made and further noted that the SB9 funds were used for classroom furniture, etc instead of being held for a building deposit.

Diane Gunn Miles noted that the staff has required more training and travel than usual to accommodate new teacher training in both IB and PLTW.

Diane Gunn Miles noted that the full $16,000 deposit from the old facility was returned in full and that student supply fees totally $9600 so far have been collected from families to purchase school supplies.
Diane Gunn Miles reported that there are 12 BARs, with BARs 1-4 representing new money coming into the budget (student fees, security deposit return, donation from Intel, and a Smith’s points benefit), BARs 5-12 represent reorganizing the budget to accommodate new personnel and benefits and extra expenditures related to energy costs.

Diane Gunn Miles noted the carryover from last year is approximately $82,000 for expenditures planned for last year that carried over related to moving and portable bill that was not received until July.

Carl Grending moved to approve BARs 1-12 as presented. Linda Parker seconded. There was no opposition. Jennifer Salisbury noted that the Finance Committee met previously and discussed the BARs and the GC had access to the financial information up for approval in advance. Action approved.
H. Head School’s Report  – Dr. Elsy Diaz
i) Update on school
Dr. Diaz shared the tri-fold brochure created for the CIS Foundation to use in fundraising and invited John Emerson, Linda Parker, Jennifer Salisbury and Yasine Armstrong to attend the CIS Foundation retreat once it is scheduled since all of these GC members have significant fundraising experience.  Dr. Diaz is hopeful that an action plan can be created with guidance from this group.
Dr. Diaz noted that the Hola Open House Curriculum Night is on the 23rd of September. 

Jennifer Salisbury noted that she has heard a lot of positive feedback from people about the new school. Stacy Blackwell echoed Jennifer Salisbury’s comment and noted that she is hearing positive things about the school as well.
I. Public Comment: There was no public comment offered.
J. Other Business/ GC Member Comment:  Linda Parker reported that she heard an NPR report that offering physics in the 6th grade eliminates the perception by children that only “brainiacs” take this course. 
K. Closed session-Closed session was not entered into as Dr. Diaz reported that the issue with the landlord of the previous facility has been resolved.
L. The next regular meeting of the Governing Council will be on October 8, 2014 at 5:00 pm and will take place at Corrales International School, 5500 Wilshire Ave. N.E., Albuquerque, NM 87113
M. Adjournment
Carl Grending moved to adjourn. Linda Parker seconded. There was no opposition. Action approved. The meeting was adjourned at 6:23pm.















